
 

 

Meeting: Joint Policy Advisory Committee on Transportation (JPACT) 
Date: Thursday, January 19, 2016 
Time: 7:30 to 9 a.m. 
Place: Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 

 
* Material available electronically    # Material available at the meeting 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 
For agenda and schedule information, contact Nellie Papsdorf: 503-797-1916 or Nellie.papsdorf@oregonmetro.gov. 

To check on closure or cancellations during inclement weather please call 503-797-1700. 
 

7:30 AM 1.  CALL TO ORDER, DECLARATION OF A QUORUM & 
INTRODUCTIONS  

Craig Dirksen, Chair 

7:35 AM 2.  CITIZEN COMMUNICATIONS ON JPACT ITEMS 
 

 

7:40 AM 3.  UPDATES FROM THE CHAIR & COMMITTEE MEMBERS Craig Dirksen, Chair 

   Regional Leadership Forum #3 Recap 
Seattle Trip Recap and Discussion on January 24 
Update on Federal Regulations 
2017 Transportation Management Area 
Certification Review on February 1 
Upcoming JPACT Trips  

 

 

7:50 AM 4.  CONSENT AGENDA  

  
 

*
 

Consideration of the December 22, 2016 Minutes  

 
 

5.  
 

INFORMATION/DISCUSSION ITEMS  
 

 
 

7:55 AM 5.1 * JPACT Legislative Agenda Noah Siegel, Metro 

 6.  ACTION ITEMS  

8:25 AM 6.1 * Regional Flexible Fund Step 2 Project Allocation Ted Leybold, Metro 
Dan Kaempff, Metro 

9:00 AM 7.  ADJOURN Craig Dirksen, Chair 

Upcoming JPACT Meetings:  
Thursday, February 16, 2017 
Thursday, March 16, 2017 
Thursday, April 20, 2017 



 

   November 2014 

Metro respects civil rights 

Metro fully complies with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964 and related statutes that ban discrimination.  If any person believes they have been discriminated against 
regarding the receipt of benefits or services because of race, color, national origin, sex, age or disability, they have the right to file a complaint with Metro. For information 
on Metro’s civil rights program, or to obtain a discrimination complaint form, visit www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights or call 503-797-1536. Metro provides services or 
accommodations upon request to persons with disabilities and people who need an interpreter at public meetings. If you need a sign language interpreter, communication 
aid or language assistance, call 503-797-1890 or TDD/TTY 503-797-1804 (8 a.m. to 5 p.m. weekdays) 5 business days before the meeting. All Metro meetings are wheelchair 
accessible. For up-to-date public transportation information, visit TriMet’s website at www.trimet.org. 
 

Thông báo về sự Metro không kỳ thị của  
Metro tôn trọng dân quyền. Muốn biết thêm thông tin về chương trình dân quyền 
của Metro, hoặc muốn lấy đơn khiếu nại về sự kỳ thị, xin xem trong 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Nếu quý vị cần thông dịch viên ra dấu bằng tay, 
trợ giúp về tiếp xúc hay ngôn ngữ, xin gọi số 503-797-1890 (từ 8 giờ sáng đến 5 giờ 
chiều vào những ngày thường) trước buổi họp 5 ngày làm việc. 

Повідомлення Metro про заборону дискримінації  
Metro з повагою ставиться до громадянських прав. Для отримання інформації 
про програму Metro із захисту громадянських прав або форми скарги про 
дискримінацію відвідайте сайт www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. або Якщо вам 
потрібен перекладач на зборах, для задоволення вашого запиту зателефонуйте 
за номером 503-797-1890 з 8.00 до 17.00 у робочі дні за п'ять робочих днів до 
зборів. 

Metro 的不歧視公告 
尊重民權。欲瞭解Metro民權計畫的詳情，或獲取歧視投訴表，請瀏覽網站 
www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights。如果您需要口譯方可參加公共會議，請在會

議召開前5個營業日撥打503-797-
1890（工作日上午8點至下午5點），以便我們滿足您的要求。 

Ogeysiiska takooris la’aanta ee Metro 
Metro waxay ixtiraamtaa xuquuqda madaniga. Si aad u heshid macluumaad ku 
saabsan barnaamijka xuquuqda madaniga ee Metro, ama aad u heshid warqadda ka 
cabashada takoorista, booqo www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Haddii aad u baahan 
tahay turjubaan si aad uga  qaybqaadatid kullan dadweyne, wac 503-797-1890 (8 
gallinka hore illaa 5 gallinka dambe maalmaha shaqada) shan maalmo shaqo ka hor 
kullanka si loo tixgaliyo codsashadaada. 

 Metro의 차별 금지 관련 통지서   
Metro의 시민권 프로그램에 대한 정보 또는 차별 항의서 양식을 얻으려면, 또는 
차별에 대한 불만을 신고 할 수www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. 당신의 언어 
지원이 필요한 경우, 회의에 앞서 5 영업일 (오후 5시 주중에 오전 8시) 503-797-
1890를 호출합니다.  

Metroの差別禁止通知 
Metroでは公民権を尊重しています。Metroの公民権プログラムに関する情報

について、または差別苦情フォームを入手するには、www.oregonmetro.gov/ 
civilrights。までお電話ください公開会議で言語通訳を必要とされる方は、 
Metroがご要請に対応できるよう、公開会議の5営業日前までに503-797-
1890（平日午前8時～午後5時）までお電話ください。 

េសចកត ីជូនដំណឹងអំពីការមិនេរសីេអើងរបស់ Metro 
ការេគារពសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ ។ សំរាប់ព័ត៌មានអំពីកមម វធិីសិទិធពលរដឋរបស់ Metro 

ឬេដើមបីទទួលពាកយបណត ឹងេរសីេអើងសូមចូលទសសនាេគហទំព័រ 
 ។www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights

េបើេលាកអនករតវូការអនកបកែរបភាសាេនៅេពលអងគ 
របជំុសាធារណៈ សូមទូរស័ពទមកេលខ 503-797-1890 (េម៉ាង 8 រពឹកដល់េម៉ាង 5 លាង ច 

ៃថងេធវ ើការ) របាំពីរៃថង 
ៃថងេធវ ើការ មុនៃថងរបជុំេដើមបីអាចឲយេគសរមួលតាមសំេណើរបស់េលាកអនក ។ 

 
 

 

 
 Metroإشعار بعدم التمييز من 

للحقوق المدنية أو لإيداع شكوى  Metroللمزيد من المعلومات حول برنامج . الحقوق المدنية Metroتحترم 
إن كنت بحاجة . www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrightsضد التمييز، يُرجى زيارة الموقع إللكتروني 

صباحاً حتى  8من الساعة (  1890-797-503إلى مساعدة في اللغة، يجب عليك الاتصال مقدماً برقم الھاتف
 .أيام عمل من موعد الاجتماع) 5(قبل خمسة ) مساءاً، أيام الثنين إلى الجمعة 5الساعة 

 

Paunawa ng Metro sa kawalan ng diskriminasyon   
Iginagalang ng Metro ang mga karapatang sibil. Para sa impormasyon tungkol sa 
programa ng Metro sa mga karapatang sibil, o upang makakuha ng porma ng 
reklamo sa diskriminasyon, bisitahin ang www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Kung 
kailangan ninyo ng interpreter ng wika sa isang pampublikong pulong, tumawag sa 
503-797-1890 (8 a.m. hanggang 5 p.m. Lunes hanggang Biyernes) lima araw ng 
trabaho bago ang pulong upang mapagbigyan ang inyong kahilingan.Notificación de 
no discriminación de Metro. 
 
Notificación de no discriminación de Metro  
Metro respeta los derechos civiles. Para obtener información sobre el programa de 
derechos civiles de Metro o para obtener un formulario de reclamo por 
discriminación, ingrese a www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights . Si necesita asistencia 
con el idioma, llame al 503-797-1890 (de 8:00 a. m. a 5:00 p. m. los días de semana) 
5 días laborales antes de la asamblea. 

Уведомление о недопущении дискриминации от Metro  
Metro уважает гражданские права. Узнать о программе Metro по соблюдению 
гражданских прав и получить форму жалобы о дискриминации можно на веб-
сайте www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Если вам нужен переводчик на 
общественном собрании, оставьте свой запрос, позвонив по номеру 503-797-
1890 в рабочие дни с 8:00 до 17:00 и за пять рабочих дней до даты собрания. 

Avizul Metro privind nediscriminarea  
Metro respectă drepturile civile. Pentru informații cu privire la programul Metro 
pentru drepturi civile sau pentru a obține un formular de reclamație împotriva 
discriminării, vizitați www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights. Dacă aveți nevoie de un 
interpret de limbă la o ședință publică, sunați la 503-797-1890 (între orele 8 și 5, în 
timpul zilelor lucrătoare) cu cinci zile lucrătoare înainte de ședință, pentru a putea să 
vă răspunde în mod favorabil la cerere. 

Metro txoj kev ntxub ntxaug daim ntawv ceeb toom  
Metro tributes cai. Rau cov lus qhia txog Metro txoj cai kev pab, los yog kom sau ib 
daim ntawv tsis txaus siab, mus saib www.oregonmetro.gov/civilrights.  Yog hais tias 
koj xav tau lus kev pab, hu rau 503-797-1890 (8 teev sawv ntxov txog 5 teev tsaus 
ntuj weekdays) 5 hnub ua hauj lwm ua ntej ntawm lub rooj sib tham.     

 



2017 JPACT Work Program 
As of 01/10/17 

 

Items in italics are tentative; bold denotes required items 
January 19, 2017 

Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 
o Regional Leadership Forum #3 Recap 

JPACT Legislative Agenda – 
Information/Discussion (Noah Siegel, Metro; 
30 min)  

Regional Flexible Fund Step 2 Project 
Allocation – Final Discussion & Action (Ted 
Leybold/Dan Kaempff, Metro; 30 min) 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Jan. 30, 7:30-9am: JPACT Finance Subcommittee 

February 16, 2017 

Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

Resolution No. 17-4766, For the Purpose of 
Amending the 2015-18 Metropolitan 
Transportation Improvement Program (MTIP) 
to Include TriMet's New Open Trip Planner and 
Low or No Emission (Low-No) Bus Program 
Projects (consent) – Recommendation  

Special Transportation Fund/5310 
Allocation/Process – Information/Discussion 
(TriMet; 10 min)  

2018 RTP Update: Building the RTP Investment 
Strategy – Information/Discussion (Ellis, Metro; 
40 min) 

2018 RTP Update: Vision Zero and Safety Crash 
Data Analysis – Information/Discussion (Lake 
McTighe, Metro; 20 min) 

JPACT Legislative Agenda – Action (Noah Siegel, 
Metro; 15 min) 

 
Feb. 25 – Mar. 1: National Association of Counties 
Legislative Conference, Washington, D.C. 

 March 16, 2017 

Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

Draft Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) 
2017-2018 – Information/Discussion (Chris 
Myers, Metro; 15 min) 

2018 RTP: Regional Transit Vision (Jamie 
Snook, Metro; 30 min) 

Powell-Division Transit LPA and RTP 
Amendment – Recommendation (Elizabeth 
Mros-O’Hara, Metro; 30 min)  

 
Mar. 11-15: National League of Cities Conference, 
Washington, D.C. 
Mar. 26-31: Spring Break 

April 20, 2017 

Chair comments TBD (5+ min)               

Draft Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP) 
2017-2018 – Recommendation (Chris Myers, 
Metro; 10 min)  

2018 RTP Update: Building the RTP Investment 
Strategy – Recommendation (Ellis, Metro; 45 
min) 

2018 RTP: Regional Freight Plan Update (Tim 
Collins, Metro; 20 min) 
 



May 18, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

 Powell-Division Transit LPA and RTP 
Amendment – Recommendation (Elizabeth 
Mros-O’Hara, Metro; 40 min)  

 

June 15, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 
2018-2021 Metropolitan Transportation 
Improvement Program (MTIP) – 
Information/Discussion (Ted Leybold/Grace 
Cho, Metro; TBD) 

 

July 20, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

 2018 RTP: Digital Mobility (Ellis, Metro; TBD) 

 2018 RTP: Resilience (Ellis, Metro; TBD) 

 2018-2021 Metropolitan Transportation 
Improvement Program (MTIP) – 
Recommendation (Ted Leybold /Grace Cho, 
Metro; TBD) 

August 17, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

September 21, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

October 19, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

November 16, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

 2018 RTP: Analysis Findings and Background 
on Regional Leadership Forum #4 (Ellis, Metro; 
TBD) 

December 21, 2017 

 Chair comments TBD (5+ min) 

 
 

RTP Regional Leadership Forums: 

 April 2016: RTP Regional Leadership Forum #1 (Exploring Big Ideas for Our Transportation Future) 
 September 2016: RTP Regional Leadership Forum #2 (Building the Future We Want) 
 December 2016: RTP Regional Leadership Forum #3 (Connecting Our Priorities to Our Vision)  
 December 2017: RTP Regional Leadership Forum #4 (Drafting Our Shared Plan for the Region) 
 June 2018: RTP Regional Leadership Forum #5 (Finalizing Our Shared Plan for the Region) 

 
Parking Lot:  

 Southwest Corridor Plan 
 Land use & transportation connections 
 Prioritization of projects/programs 
 Westside Freight Study/ITS improvements & funding  
 All Roads Safety Program (ODOT) 
 Air Quality program status update  
 Washington County Transportation Futures Study (TBD) 

 



 

 

 

  

JOINT POLICY ADVISORY COMMITTEE ON TRANSPORTATION (JPACT) 
Meeting Minutes 

December 22, 2016 
Metro Regional Center, Council Chamber 

 
MEMBERS PRESENT AFFILIATION 
Craig Dirksen, Chair 
Shirley Craddick 
Paul Savas 
Steve Novick 
Tim Knapp 
Denny Doyle 
Neil McFarlane 
Rian Windsheimer 
Bill Wyatt 

Metro Council 
Metro Council 
Clackamas County 
City of Portland 
Cities of Clackamas County 
Cities of Washington County 
TriMet 
Oregon Department of Transportation 
Port of Portland 

 
ALTERNATES PRESENT 

 
AFFILIATION 

Bob Stacey Metro Council 

MEMBERS EXCUSED AFFILIATION 

Kathryn Harrington Metro Council 

 
OTHERS PRESENT: Teri Cummings, Michael Williams, Bob Howell, Mark Ottenad, Andrew 
Singelakis, Roberta Schwarz, John Bildsoe, Doug Riggs, Jamie Lorenzini, Jeff Fuchs, Joy Higgins, April 
Berthelsen, Brenda Perry, Russ Axelrod, Steve Miesen, Bob Martin, Mark Gamba, Robert Stowell, 
Edward Schwarz,  
 
STAFF: Ramona Perrault, Beth Cohen, Roger Gonzalez, Ernest Hayes, Nellie Papsdorf, Christopher 
Spencer, Ted Leybold, Dan Kaempff 
 
1. CALL TO ORDER AND DECLARATION OF A QUORUM 
 
JPACT Chair Craig Dirksen called the meeting to order and declared a quorum at 7:32 a.m.  

2. CITIZEN COMMUNICATION ON JPACT ITEMS 

Mayor Russ Axelrod, City of West Linn: Mayor Axelrod gave testimony on the Regional Flexible 
Fund Allocation (RFFA) for the Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project. He mentioned that 
Highway 43 was a critical transportation corridor that was aging and facing a decline in 
infrastructure.  He mentioned work that the City of West Linn was doing to revitalize the corridor to 
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be multi-modal and to better serve the Metro region. He continued to discuss the need for RFFA 
funding as critical to the project and the benefits of stimulating economic development. 

Councilor Bob Martin, City of West Linn: Councilor Martin added to the discussion for the need of 
RFFA funding for the Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project, citing its overloaded capacity 
increased issues of safety on the corridor. Councilor Brenda Perry stated her concurrence with both 
Mayor Axelrod and Councilor Martin for the Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project. 

Mayor Mark Gamba, City of Milwaukie: Mayor Gamba gave testimony on RFFA projects in the City of 
Milwaukie. He mentioned that the Monroe Street Neighborhood Greenways Project was still 
desired but that the Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project should take priority to increase 
safe use of the corridor. He suggested that the Highway 43Multimodal Transportation Project take 
priority and to revisit the Monroe Street Neighborhood Greenway Project later in time. 

Robert Stowell, City of  of West Linn: Mr. Stowell testified in favor of the Highway 43 Multimodal 
Transportation Project. He highlighted issues such as a lack of marked crosswalks and minimal 
road improvements.  

Ed Schwarz, City of West Linn: Mr. Schwarz, President of the Savannah Oaks Neighborhood 
Association in West Linn, testified in favor of the Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project. 
He stated that Highway 43 was an important corridor for travel and that improvement of the road 
would help revitalize commercial properties in the area. 

John Bildsoe, City of Gresham: Mr. John Bildsoe, member of the Powell-Division Steering Committee, 
testified in favor of the Division Street Sidewalks Project. He distributed photographs of the area 
and stated the need for designating more sidewalks along the corridor with the development of bus 
rapid transit (BRT). 

3. UPDATES FROM THE CHAIR AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS 

Chair Dirksen, JPACT members, and staff provided updates on the following items: 

 Chair Dirksen shared that Councilor Shirley Craddick, Metro Council, would serve as Deputy 
President of JPACT in 2017. 

 Chair Dirksen expressed appreciation to the attendees of the recent Regional Leadership 
Forum and mentioned that Ms. Kim Ellis, Metro Staff, would provide an update of the 
discussions at the next JPACT meeting.  

 Chair Dirksen discussed a recent active transportation related trip to Seattle and that there 
would be an upcoming lunch and learn to discuss shared concepts. 

 Chair Dirksen mentioned the Congestion Mitigation & Air Quality (CMAQ) Program and 
efforts by the Oregon Department of Transportation (ODOT) to restructure CMAQ funding. 
He stated that all options would be considered and that testimony from external parties 
wouldl have a clear impact on decision-making. 

 Chair Dirksen announced that there would be an upcoming trip to Washington D.C. in the 
spring of 2017 for JPACT members and alternates. 

 Chair Dirksen acknowledged that the meeting as the final JPACT meeting of 2016 and noted 
key accomplishments with the legislative agenda and RFFA, and expressed appreciation to 
members and alternates for their engagement. 

 Chair Dirksen acknowledged departing JPACT members with certificates of appreciation. 
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4. CONSIDERATION OF THE JPACT MINUTES FOR NOVEMBER 10, 2016 

MOTION: Councilor Shirley Craddick, and Mr. Bill Wyatt seconded, to approve the November 10, 
2016 minutes. 
 
ACTION: With all in favor, the motion passed. 

5. INFORMATION/DISCUSSION ITEMS 

5.1  JPACT Finance Subcommittee Recap 

Chair Dirksen gave an update on the JPACT Finance Subcommittee. 
 
Key elements of the presentation included: 
 

 Chair Dirksen informed JPACT about decisions prioritized through flexible funds and 
discussed an anticipated meeting for January 2017 to focus on active transportation. 

 Chair Dirksen explained project development for connecting Metropolitan Area Express 
(MAX) lines to create an interconnected system. He mentioned that an Environmental 
Review (ER) was slated for completion in December 2017. He added that the project was a 
$2 to 2.4 billion project with 50% of funding matched from the federal government with 
commitment from the Regional Flexible Funds.  

 Chair Dirksen continued to discuss the Division Transit Project and outer Division 
improvements and methods to improve how buses function and the people they serve. 

 Chair Dirksen remarked on the project timeline and federal requirements, stating that they 
were moving forward with the locally preferred alternative (LPA). 

 
Member discussion included: 
 

 Commissioner Paul Savas stated his appreciation for the JPACT Finance Subcommittee 
presentations but mentioned that he would like to see a more clearly defined role of JPACT 
through establishing guiding principles. Chair Dirksen responded that the primary goal was 
for the JPACT finance subcommittee to make recommendations to JPACT related to funding 
sources and going to voters for a regional funding package. 

 Commissioner Steve Novick highlighted the importance of an enhanced transit concept and 
ways to challenge existing transit related issues such as congestion. He gave thanks to Mr. 
Neil McFarlane for TriMet’s willingness to use funds to support the diversity of transit 
needs. Chair Dirksen asked if there were any objections to having staff take review potential 
impacts of enhanced transit.  

 Mayor Tim Knapp stated that the enhanced transit discussion was critical but questioned 
what the impacts would be if funding was delayed or deferred. Chair Dirksen responded 
that staff evaluation would help determine potential effects, and that CMAQ funding was 
equivalent to one-third of RFFA funds. 

 Mr. Neil McFarlane stated his appreciation working with staff and elected officials and 
asked that a report be given back to JPACT. He continued to discuss ways to cope with rising 
density in the region and methods to maximize use of current road-space. Commissioner 



 

 
12/22/16 JPACT Minutes   4  

Paul Savas mentioned that a portion of the analysis was dedicated to impacts on people 
served by transit. 

 Mayor Danny Doyle asked for clarification on serving underserved communities. Chair 
Dirksen responded that staff would determine impacts. 

 
5.2  JPACT Legislative Agenda 

 
Chair Dirksen provided a background on the Legislative Agenda for the region, advocating that 
JPACT members meet with State of Oregon transportation representatives to ask that the State 
invest in regionally significant projects as well. He then introduced Mr. Noah Siegel, Metro Staff, to 
lead the discussion. 

 
Key elements of the presentation included: 
 

 Mr. Siegel noted that the goal of the discussion wasto go through the general legislative 
agenda and to bring JPACT a written format for adoption in January.  

 Mr. Siegel stated that the Oregon Transportation Forum (OTF) had issued their legislative 
priorities and shared the key aspects of their proposal. 

 Ms. Siegel highlighted that the objectives outlined in JPACT’s Legislative Agenda would 
define their priorities, including the Climate Smart Strategy and Flexible Fund Strategy. 

 Mr. Siegel remarked that Governor Kate Brown outlined state priorities and that the Metro 
region was signified as an area of economic importance.  

 Mr. Siegel mentioned a need for funding to support maintenance, congestion relief, public 
transit and seismic resiliency.  

 Ms. Siegel went through several projects highlighting the cost of funding. He added that 
methods should be considered that reduce a need for federal funding.  

 Mr. Siegel discussed several strategies including bonding of funds and jurisdictional 
transfer. He touched on the potential for funds matching with ODOT and using funds 
dedicated to cities and counties in the region. 

 Mr. Siegel stated that there was  support for use of lottery funds and CMAQ funding. 
 

Member discussion included: 
 

 Chair Dirksen stated that he was supportive of the package and highlighted similar efforts 
from other states going through funding processes. 

 Commissioner Paul Savas mentioned that he had received comments from Washington 
County and Clackamas County that there was a need for a larger funding package. He stated 
it was important to receive statewide support for several of the projects. He remarked that 
it may be best to prepare for a large scale campaign and reduce reliance on regional bonds. 

 Commissioner Steve Novick mentioned the potential for an increase in the gas tax. 
 Councilor Shirley Craddick asked that there be a discussion on support from the state 

legislature to consider a regional package. She stated that the Metro region share costs by 
building on state funds.  

 Mayor Tim Knapp stated his concern that unless the economy grew  significantly there 
would not be enough funds to invest in infrastructure without popular opinion in favor. He 
remarked that there was a need to start the discussion at the maximum funding level 
possible and to work down as arguments were made. 
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 Mr. Rian Windsheimer highlighted his belief that the regional commitment be framed in the 
formation of a request. He stated that the funding level was large but that there would be a 
return on the investment. 

 Commissioner Steve Novick highlighted discrepancies between Portland, Oregon and 
Seattle, Washington in their transportation funding efforts and asked if there was a 
comparative study on taxes and funding in the two areas. 

 Commissioner Paul Savas stated that he observed jurisdictions in the city of Seattle working 
cohesively with non-governmental organizations (NGO) and that more jurisdictions 
campaigned with the business community. 

 Mr. Rian Windsheimer requested that the wording of CMAQ towards funding be more 
focused in terms of air quality. 

 

5.3  Regional Flexible Fund Step 2 Project Selection 
 
Chair Dirksen introduced Mr. Ted Leybold and Mr. Dan Kaempff, Metro staff, to discuss the Regional 
Flexible Fund project selection with recommendations made from the Transportation Policy 
Advisory Committee (TPAC). 
 
Key elements of the presentation included: 
 

 Mr. Kaempff stated that work was done with TPAC to make recommendations for project 
selection. He stated that several sources of qualitative and quantitative information were 
used to create a holistic recommendation and that Example B in the packet was 
recommended for adoption. 

 Mr. Kaempff went through the recommendation made by TPAC outlined by the projects 
selected in the packet. He stated that the current package would not meet the needs of all 
the projects outlined but that several strategies existed to help accommodate that issue. 

 Mr. Kaempff stated that project descriptions were available in the packet. 
 

Member discussion included: 
 

 Chair Dirksen asked if there was general approval from JPACT, but also reminded members 
to consider the remarks made by Mayor Mark Gamba earlier in the meeting. 

 Mayor Tim Knapp mentioned discussions from the Clackamas County Coordinating 
Committee (C4) and the C4 Metro Subcommittee and that they determined Example B in the 
packet to best meet regional needs. He touched on the Highway 43 project as critical and 
stated he was unsure what projects in the package were for consideration of federal 
funding.  

 Mr. Rian Windsheimer mentioned a need for public participation and comments to 
recognize what was best for the people served rather than through a technical rank. 

 Commissioner Paul Savas stated his concurrence with Mayor Mark Gamba and Mayor Tim 
Knapp on siding with the Highway 43 project and revisiting the Monroe Street project later 
in time in order to best serve communities. 

 Commissioner Steve Novick discussed projects specific to Portland and that efforts were 
made to currently funded projects to scale back on costs. 

 Councilor Bob Stacey stated that project evaluation was subject to human judgment. He 
added that there was a good mix of projects in the package with support from communities 
they serve. 
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 Chair Dirksen summarized options on Example B and stated continued efforts to look at 
defederalization and utilize other funding sources.  
 

 ADJOURN 

JPACT Chair Dirksen adjourned the meeting at 9:04 a.m. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

 

 
Christopher Spencer 
Recording Secretary 
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ATTACHMENTS TO THE PUBLIC RECORD FOR THE MEETING OF DECEMBER 22, 2016 
 

 

 

ITEM 
DOCUMENT 

TYPE 
DOC 

DATE 
DOCUMENT DESCRIPTION DOCUMENT NO. 

2.0 Testimony 12/22/16 Testimony from Mayor Russ Axelrod on RFFA 122216j-01 

2.0 Testimony 12/22/16 Testimony from Edward Schwarz on RFFA 122216j-02 

2.0 Testimony 12/22/16 Testimony from John Bildsoe on RFFA 122216j-03 

2.0 Testimony 12/22/16 Testimony from Robert Stowell on RFFA 122216j-04 

2.0 Testimony 12/22/16 Testimony from Roberta Schwarz on RFFA 122216j-05 

5.1 PowerPoint 12/22/16 PowerPoint: Legislative Agenda for the Region 122216j-06 

5.3 PowerPoint 12/22/16 PowerPoint: 2019-21 RFFA: Developing the 
Step 2 Project Recommendation 

122216j-07 

5.3 Handout 12/22/16 2019-21 RFFA Project Summary 122216j-08 

5.3 Handout 12/22/16 Enhanced Transit Corridors 122216j-09 

5.3 Handout 12/22/16 Enhanced Transit Corridors Typologies 122216j-10 

5.3 Memo 12/22/16 PBOT to JPACT – Motion to Amend Step 1.A 122216j-11 

















The goal here is to lay out the regional priorities identified at this table, and see if we 
agree on general objectives in the 2017 legislative session.  
We have real projects and issues at stake next year, perhaps more than in previous 
leg sessions.  
We want to speak with the strongest voice possible. If we get general agreement 
today, we’ll develop a proposal for discussion in the January JPACT meeting and 
formal adoption in February.  

1 



There has been a lot of talk about this package, but its still not entirely clear who will 
be driving it. The Governor’s Vision Panel engaged citizens around the state. ODOT 
shared some scenarios with the OTC. 
Now the focus is around the Legislative Joint Committee. 
OTF laid out the baseline consensus across interests, but didn’t arrive at specific 
package size or content. 
AAA and Truckers have thrown down a marker of no more than $300m (per capita 
equivalent of Washington). Phased in over 7 years. 

2 



Our priorities are not arbitrary.  
JPACT has adopted plans for our region, and taken risks to fund our priority projects.  

3 



Metro area issues were identified as a STATEWIDE priority. 

4 



Our RFFA Policy focused on multi-modal congestion relief, with project development 
funding for three bottlenecks, two transit projects, and active transportation. We 
have a big stake in this. 
Transit operations are the top priority in our adopted Climate Smart Strategy. 
 

5 



Let’s review what we think are the top priorities for 
the region, without getting to detailed at this point 
on how they will work exactly or what they will 
cost. Let’s look first at statewide support for our 
identified policy prioriites. 

6 



Now let’s look at programs that are of specific importance to our region.  
On CMAQ, we’re going to be talking about Step 2 project allocations from the RFFA 
after this. Important to note that this could be reduced significantly if we don’t 
augment the statewide funds given then addition of Salem and Eugene to the 
program. This is of critical importance to the JPACT policy decision we made without 
considering this loss. We got some increase in STP funds, but committed it to bonding 
for projects of STATEWIDE importance. 
$6 million would keep our region and Rogue Valley whole. Some legislators would like 
to add onto this $2 million for diesel and other air quality issues.  

7 



This base package of $300m comes from the Truckers and AAA.  
There are many who want more, but it has to stand up to a referral.  
 
We believe strongly that we need the state to commit to improvements on its own 
system before the region taxes itself to help pay for them. 
Hard for us to go to voters in the region and ask them to invest in state facilities if the 
state is not able to prioritize them 
Can we say it needs to be 1:1? If anything, the state should be the lead funder since 
it’s their roads – the region should certainly not overmatch the state.  
Some of this burden could be reduced by FAST Lane grants, but we don’t want to 
assume  
 

8 



I want to talk about why we need a bigger package if we want to build the things we 
have said. 
 
Reasonable to ask that we at least get back what we put in 
JTA included $284 million in allocated for projects in the Metro region.   
Total earmarks and direct allocations totaled $943.4 million.  
We got 30% of the money.  
 
In the past, the Legislature has taken earmarks out of the package in two ways: off 
the top and from the ODOT share. Here’s what that looks like just to support our 
three bottleneck projects with no other statewide earmakrs.  
In JTA, ODOT has bonded 33% of their 50%, which would be $49.5m. Not enough. 
 

9 



Here’s what it looks like if you take it off the top. Reduces share for cities and 
counties, and when we match that up to their needs it’s not pretty. 

10 



So let’s take a look at different ways we could build a larger package.  
First, let’s think of the $300m as a base without earmarks. 

11 



In order to grow a big enough package to take it out of the ODOT share (as we did in 
JTA), it has to be about $500m. 

12 



13 



Or we can keep the $300m as a base package, and then add earmarks on top. This is 
another way of saying that we take it off the top but specify what we’re buying. 

14 



Our projects are STATEWIDE priorities, and should be considered before all other 
earmarks. 

15 



16 



17 



The question then is just how many things the legislature wants to buy. But we have 
to make clear first that we can’t do it out of the $300m and still maintain Fix-It as the 
top priority. That just doesn’t make sense.  

18 



Do we have agreement that these are the region’s top priorities? 
Can write up a position for a package significantly larger that $300? Is there a feeling 
about which approach is most effective? 
Agreement on the key elements of the package? 
Support for air quality approach on CMAQ? 
Do we want to push for a jurisdictional transfer/orphan highways fund, or will 
everyone go for earmarks? If so, what are they? 

19 



Date: Friday, January 13, 2017
To: JPACT and Interested Parties 
From: Dan Kaempff, Principal Transportation Planner 
Subject: 2019-21 RFFA Recommendation  

Purpose 
Describe TPAC recommendation to JPACT – and accompanying materials – on a final package of 
investments to be made through the 2019-21 Regional Flexible Fund Allocation (RFFA) process. 
 
Background 
At their January 6 meeting, TPAC discussed and voted on a recommendation of projects to be 
funded through Step 2 of the RFFA process. These Step 2 project recommendations, along with 
earlier funding commitments adopted by JPACT and Metro Council through Resolution 16-4702 
(2018-21 Metropolitan Transportation Improvement & 2019-21 Regional Flexible Funds Allocation 
Policy Report) comprise their funding recommendation for allocation of the $130,380,000 available 
to the region in the 2019-21 timeframe. 
 
Recognizing the prioritization of the Complete Cleveland Street project by the East Multnomah 
County Transportation Committee and the City of Gresham, TPAC recommended that JPACT, as part 
of their discussion during their January 19 meeting, discuss the option of funding the Complete 
Division Street project instead. TPAC indicated JPACT should consider the regional significance of 
the Division Street project as it relates to the Division Transit Project. 
 
The Step 2 project recommendation includes several projects that have been identified as 
candidates for a federal fund exchange. This strategy was identified by JPACT as one means of 
maximizing the use of regional funds. The final amount of funding available to exchange is being 
determined by Metro and TriMet. Candidate projects were identified by project applicants and are 
subject to further review to confirm there are no elements that would preclude the feasibility of a 
federal fund exchange. 
 
TPAC's recommendation includes potential funding to continue Regional Freight Studies via the 
Step 2 Regional Freight Initiatives, as funded in previous RFFA cycles. The funding amount in this 
cycle is to be determined, and will be based on the City of Portland’s ability to find additional cost 
savings from the $2,805,879 recommended for allocation to the Central Eastside Access and 
Circulation Improvements project. Cost savings resulting in a reduction to the needed RFFA funding 
up to $210,000 will be reallocated to fund Regional Freight Studies. 
 
Next Steps 
The attached draft resolution, staff report and exhibits comprise the legislation to be considered by 
Metro Council during their February 2 meeting and public hearing on the RFFA, pending JPACT’s 
consideration of and any changes to TPAC's recommendation, and action on a final package of 
investments. 







 









Exhibit A to Resolution 16-4756 DRAFT

1/13/2017 1:44 PM

2019-21 Regional Flexible Funds Allocation - TPAC Recommendation to JPACT

$48,000,000
$15,430,000

$3,780,000
$1,660,000
$3,960,000
$9,290,000
$9,870,000
$5,240,000

$97,230,000

Project name Applicant Sub-region Amount
Beaverton Creek Trail THPRD Washington $3,693,212
Brentwood-Darlington Safe Routes to School City of Portland Portland $2,200,000
Complete Cleveland Street City of Gresham Multnomah $3,141,156
Cully Walking and Biking Parkway City of Portland Portland $2,200,000
Halsey Street Safety and Access to Transit City of Portland Portland $2,400,000
Herman Road Walking and Biking Improvements City of Tualatin Washington $625,000
Highway 43 Walking and Biking Improvements City of West Linn Clackamas $3,000,000
I-5 Walking and Biking Bridge City of Wilsonville Clackamas $1,550,000
Jade and Montavilla Connected Centers City of Portland Portland $3,200,000
Molalla Avenue Walking and Biking Improvements City of Oregon City Clackamas $3,800,632

$25,810,000

Project name Applicant Sub-region Amount
Basalt Creek Parkway Extension Washington County Washington $2,803,605
Central Eastside Access & Circulation Improvements City of Portland Portland $2,805,879
Hunziker Road Industrial Area City of Tigard Washington $1,730,516
Regional Freight Studies Metro Regional TBD*

$7,340,000

* Final amount, up to $210,000, will be generated from further cost savings, if any, by City of Portland (Central Eastside
Project).

Step 1: Regional Bond Commitments and Region-wide Program Investments

Step 2: Community Investment Fund
Active Transportation/Complete Streets

Regional Freight Initiatives

Existing transit bond payments

New project development bond commitment
Corridor and Systems Planning
Regional MPO Planning (In-lieu of dues)
Regional Travel Options (Incl. $1.5M for Safe Routes to School, $.25M for Climate Smart Strategies)
Transit Oriented Development
Transportation System Management and Operations/ITS (Incl. $.25M for Climate Smart Strategies)

Total:

New transit bond commitment

$130,380,000Total 2019-21 RFFA:

Total:

Total:



 
 
 
 
 
 

Exhibit B to Resolution 16-4756 
 

2019-21 Regional Flexible Funds Allocation 
Public Engagement Report 

 
is online at: 

http://www.oregonmetro.gov/sites/default/files/Regional-Flexible-
Funds-RFFA-Engagement-Report-120216.pdf 

 
Appendices to the report are at: 

http://www.oregonmetro.gov/rffa 
 

http://www.oregonmetro.gov/sites/default/files/Regional-Flexible-Funds-RFFA-Engagement-Report-120216.pdf
http://www.oregonmetro.gov/sites/default/files/Regional-Flexible-Funds-RFFA-Engagement-Report-120216.pdf
http://www.oregonmetro.gov/rffa
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2019-21 Regional Flexible Funds Allocation 
Indication of Subregional Step 2 Priority Projects 

 
 



Clackamas 

County 

Coordinating 

Committee      Promoting partnership among the County, its Cities and Special Districts 

November 9, 2016 

Councilor Craig Dirksen, Chair 
Joint Policy Advisory Committee on Transportation 
Metro Regional Center 
600 NE Grand Ave 
Portland, Oregon 97232 

RE: Clackamas County project funding priorities for Regional Flexible Funds Allocation (RFFA) 2019-21 

Dear Chair Dirksen and members of JPACT: 

The Clackamas County Coordinating Committee (C4) has conducted a public process to review the RFFA 

projects submitted from Clackamas County jurisdictions and provide input for JPACT to consider during the 

selection of projects for RFFA funding.  The C4 process included a technical evaluation of the submitted 

projects by the Clackamas Transportation Advisory Committee (CTAC) and vigorous discussions by C4, C4 

Metro Subcommittee, CTAC, as well as presentations by project sponsors and public input.  

Through both the technical and public process, C4 and its subcommittees reached unanimous consensus that 

the three top RFFA project priorities in Clackamas County are:  

1. West Linn Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project
2. Oregon City Molalla Avenue (Beavercreek Road to Highway 213)
3. Wilsonville I-5 Pedestrian & Bikeway Bridge (Town Center Loop to Barber Street)

As the leaders of C4 and representatives of Clackamas County and the Cities to JPACT, we would like to 

articulate the reasoning supporting this recommendation. We also wish to note that we are not 

recommending for funding at this time the Monroe St Active Transportation by Clackamas County. 

While the West Linn Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project received a mediocre score in Metro’s 

technical evaluation (tied at #17 of 27 projects), several compelling factors emerged in our review process that 

elevates the project for consideration as JPACT selects projects for RFFA funding.   

Factors favoring the West Linn Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project include: 

 Primary North-South Regional Corridor in Southeast Portland Region: Highway 43 is an old, narrow ‘farm-
to-market’ road that is an important connection between Portland and Clackamas County destinations
serving both people living/working along the corridor, as well as those traveling through the corridor.
o Highway 43 is the only north-south corridor in the southeast metro region that connects Portland, Lake

Oswego, West Linn and Oregon City.
o The Highway 43 corridor links key regional assets, including Portland’s Southwest Waterfront,

Downtown Lake Oswego, Marylhurst University and the historic Willamette Falls Locks area in West
Linn, and the Willamette Falls Legacy Project in Oregon City.

Exhibit C to Resolution 16-4756: RFFA Subregional Priorities



 

 State Funds Leverage: The Highway 43 Project offers a unique opportunity to leverage $1.1 million of 
ODOT’s 2019-21 STIP Enhance funds with regional RFFA funding. 

 Improved Bike/Ped and Transit-Rider Safety: Members of the public expressed concern about the need 
for improved safety for pedestrians, bicyclists and transit users along Highway 43, which splits West Linn in 
half. Several schools—including Marylhurst University, two primary schools, West Linn High School, and 
day-care facilities—and the West Linn Public Library are accessed via Highway 43. Members of the public 
testified that they cannot safely access the already limited Tri-Met transit services since crossing or walking 
along Highway 43 is unsafe. 

 Better Access for Those with Disabilities: The Highway 43 Multimodal Transportation Project includes ADA 
improvements designed to improve mobility and access to transit services for those with disability. 

 Public Investment in Alternative Transportation Encourages Redevelopment: As many areas of the 
Portland region have found, public investment in alternative transportation modes can encourage 
economic development in the form of new investments in housing and employment centers. The City of 
West Linn seeks to consider new developments; already, Marylhurst University proposes a 300-unit 
expansion of apartments that serve senior citizens.  

The other two projects, both of which ranked highly during the Metro technical evaluation process, that C4 

supports include Oregon City’s Molalla Avenue (Beavercreek Road to Highway 213) and Wilsonville’s I-5 

Pedestrian & Bikeway Bridge (Town Center Loop to Barber St) projects.  

The Molalla Avenue project addresses a strong concern for safety of pedestrians and transit users along 

Molalla Avenue in Oregon City. The project directly serves lower-income communities by improving access to 

transit services and providing an alternative transportation route along a primary corridor. The Molalla Avenue 

corridor is the primary connection to Oregon City High School and Clackamas Community College, and serves 

several senior living facilities, a mobile home park, primary/middle schools, Clackamas County social services, 

and major commercial/retail services. 

Wilsonville’s I-5 Pedestrian & Bikeway Bridge project improves access to alternative transportation modes by 

providing a safe bike/ped route over I-5, which splits the community in half. The project links transit services at 

SMART Transit Center and WES Commuter Rail Station and housing at the Villebois urban village on the 

westside of I-5 with the “high-tech” employment area, Town Center commercial services and three colleges, 

including Oregon Tech, Clackamas Community College, and Pioneer Pacific. The project directly serves lower-

income populations by providing more transportation options.  

C4 appreciates the opportunity for county coordinating committees to provide JPACT with input on priorities 

for RFFA funding. We look forward to working with JPACT and members of the Metro Council to finalize the 

selection of RFFA projects from throughout the region at the January JPACT meeting. 

Sincerely, 

 
Paul Savas, Commissioner Brian Hodson, Mayor Tim Knapp, Mayor 
Clackamas County City of Canby City of Wilsonville 
C4 Co-Chair  C4 Co-Chair JPACT Member for 
JPACT Member for Clackamas County  Clackamas County Cities 

 



East Multnomah County 
Transportation Committee 

 
City of Fairview     City of Gresham    City of Troutdale     City of Wood Village     Multnomah County     Port of Portland 

 
November 14, 2016 
 
Metro 
Attn.: Tom Hughes, Metro President and Craig Dirksen, JPACT Chair  
600 NE Grand Avenue 
Portland, OR 97232-2736 
 
Re: MTIP Regional Flexible Fund Allocation (RFFA) East County Endorsements 
 
Dear President Hughes and Councilor Dirksen: 
 
The East Multnomah County Transportation Committee (EMCTC) met on November 7, 2016 and took formal 
action to endorse the following projects for funding from the 2019-2021 Regional Flexible Fund Allocation 
(RFFA). These three projects are key projects for East Multnomah County and are as follows: 
 
Complete Cleveland Street: Stark to Burnside (City of Gresham) 
This project will finalize filling a gap in the active transportation network by improving a substandard section of 
Cleveland Avenue between Stark and Burnside to an urban “complete street” standard.  This is the second and 
final phase of this project.  Phase 1 built out a section of the project between Burnside and Powell and 
developed the 100% design for this Stark to Burnside phase making this project shovel-ready.  This is a much 
needed project for providing a direct and safer multimodal link between Gresham’s Regional Center and the 
Gresham Vista Business Park. It also will create safer non-automotive access to schools, parks, transit and 
regional designations for a community that has higher than average low-income, low-English proficiency, non-
white, young, and persons with disabilities. 
 
Completing Division Street: Birdsdale to Wallula (City of Gresham) 
This project leverages the Powell Division High Capacity Transit Project and supports access to key regional 
destinations in a currently auto-centric environment.  The project fills an active transportation gap by adding 
continuous sidewalks, curbs, ADA compliant curb ramps and bike lanes on Division between Birdsdale and 
Wallula. Travel as a pedestrian or bicyclist within this 5 lane arterial is not a safe environment creating a barrier 
for the community which consists of higher than average low income, low English proficiency, non-white, young, 
and persons with disabilities.  
  
Completing the Sandy Boulevard Active Transportation Gap: Sandy Boulevard Improvements from Fairview 
Parkway to NE 223rd Avenue (Multnomah County) 
This project will fill one of the last gaps in the active transportation network on Sandy Boulevard. There is a high 
concentration of historically underserved and underrepresented populations that will benefit, including senior 
mobile home and RV park residents.  The project also serves regional and industrial employment centers.  In 
addition, to constructing continuous sidewalks and bike lanes, the project will also enhance bus stops making 
them ADA-compliant and will construct a center turning lane to reduce congestion and conflicts. –These much 
needed multi-modal safety improvements are key for this neighborhood and important freight route. 
 



Thank you for continuing to advance these projects as East County priorities for the Region and for considering 
funding under the RFFA. Please contact Joanna Valencia at joanna.valencia@multco.us or at (503)988-0219 if 
you have any questions or need additional information.  
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Diane McKeel, Chair 
East Multnomah County Transportation Committee 
 
cc:  Mayor Ted Tosterud, Fairview 
 Councilor Jerry Hinton, Gresham 

Mayor Doug Daoust, Troutdale 
 Councilor Tim Clark, Wood Village 
 Susie Lahsene, Port of Portland  

mailto:joanna.valencia@multco.us


1333 N.W. Eastman Parkway  |   Gresham, OR  97030 

November 15, 2016 
 
Metro 
Attn.: Ted Leybold and Dan Kaempff 
600 NE Grand Avenue 
Portland, OR 97206 
 
Re: MTIP Regional Flexible Fund Allocation – City of Gresham Projects 
 
Dear Ted and Dan, 
 
The City of Gresham submitted four applications for Regional Flexible Fund Allocation (RFFA).  
We appreciate the opportunity to provide additional information and comment on our two top 
priority projects, Complete Cleveland Street: Stark to Burnside and Completing Division 
Street: Birdsdale to Wallula. These two projects have received strong support from community 
members during previous outreach processes as well as the current RFFA process. They have 
been endorsed by the East Multnomah County Transportation Committee as two of three top 
priority projects in East County.  In June 2016 Gresham Mayor and Council advanced these two 
projects as “highest priority” capital projects for grant funding.  
 
The intent of the following information is to provide JPACT additional detail on the Cleveland 
Avenue project as it evaluates projects for funding allocation. In particular, the information 
addresses public support; project readiness; and how the project meets RFFA objectives. As 
you are aware, this project received the higher rating of Gresham’s top two projects during the 
technical review process. Much of what is outlined below is also applicable to the Division Street 
project and we can provide that detail following TPAC discussion on 11/18/2016 if relevant.  
 
Completing Cleveland Avenue: Stark to Burnside 
This segment of corridor connects Gresham’s regional Downtown to an employment corridor 
that includes On SemiConductor, Subaru, and MicroChip as well as smaller retail businesses.  
In addition, this project leverages JPACT’s prior commitment of RFFA funding that allowed us to 
achieve 100% design of the corridor. In terms of project readiness, this project will be ready 
for construction during the FY18-21 timeframe.  
 
Public support: During the RFFA comment period ten of seventeen respondents for this project 
rated high support for completing this segment. Text comments addressed Gresham needing to 
be more pedestrian/bike friendly. While rated a “Silver Bike Friendly Community” by the League 
of American Bicyclists, Gresham needs projects such as this one to retain the rating and prove 
that we are a competitive region for bicycling.  
 
Beyond Metro’s recent comment process, this segment of corridor has been discussed during 
outreach for the Powell-Division Bus Rapid Transit (when it was a potential connection from 
Downtown Gresham to Mt. Hood Community College) and Gresham’s Active Transportation 
Plan development currently underway. Support for making new pedestrian/bike connections 
in this corridor identified through those processes is very high and additional 
documentation about that can be provided. 
 
Technical comments submitted during the initial evaluation phase of this RFFA process alluded 
to the fact that the proposed design does not included protected or buffered bike lanes. This 
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was considered by our planning and engineering staff during the design phase of the project. 
However, due to the limited right-of-way, intent to keep project costs reasonable, and to retain 
support from property owners adjacent to the existing roadway, there is limited opportunity to 
expand the width of the corridor. In addition, the speed limit on this segment is 25 MPH and is a 
relatively low-volume auto street. Thus, the design is as context sensitive as feasible, makes 
cost-effective use of federal funds, and would add the needed multimodal travel options.  
 
Meeting MTIP/RFFA Allocation objectives: As noted above, this project clearly meets RFFA 
objectives. It honors previous funding commitments and builds on regional support received in 
past funding cycles, it achieves multiple planning objectives by providing bicycle and pedestrian 
facilities along a north-south corridor connecting the downtown to employment centers and 
connecting the high school to nearby residences, and it  efficiently and cost-effectively makes 
use of federal funds by leveraging existing federal funds on the project and delivering a more 
robust and complete pedestrian and bicycle infrastructure project. 
 
Thank you in advance for your consideration of this project. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Katherine Kelly 
 
Katherine Kelly 
Comprehensive Planning Manager 
City of Gresham 
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November 17, 2016 

Re: Completing the Sandy Boulevard Active Transportation Gap 

Dear Dan and Ted: 

Thank you for the opportunity to provide additional comments on the County’s application for improvements 
on Sandy Boulevard. The project, Completing the Sandy Boulevard Active Transportation Gap, strongly 
supports the RFFA Objectives and continues multi-modal investment in the Sandy Boulevard corridor to East 
County underserved communities. The project has received favorable public comments, is supported by 
partnering agencies, and has been endorsed by the East Multnomah County Transportation Committee.  To 
support JPACT’s evaluation of the project, the County would like to address public and technical comments 
received during this selection process, as well as note how the project meets RFFA objectives. Please accept 
the following project justification based on public comments, technical score, and project readiness for 
Multnomah County’s Regional Flexible Fund Allocation (RFFA) proposal.  

Eight percent (80%) of web comments were highly supportive of this project. 
Thirty-five members of the public commented on the Sandy Boulevard proposal and 28 of those gave the 
project a rating of high support.  The summary of public comments was also positive noting how the project 
will serve vulnerable populations and how Sandy Boulevard is designated as bicycle parkway but does not 
currently serve that mode.  The only improvement suggested for the project is that it should be paired with a 
connection to the Gresham-Fairview Trail.  A City of Gresham 2016-2018 RFFA project will connect with the 
planned route of the Gresham-Fairview Trail and this project, in addition to planned County-funded 
improvements, would provide continuous sidewalks and bike lanes connecting to this trail and improving 
options for connecting to other regional trails, including the I-84 Trail and the 40-Mile Loop Trail. Additionally, 
this project leverages investments being made along the Sandy Blvd Corridor, completing remaining portions 
of the east-west Sandy Blvd corridor currently with no bike and pedestrian facilities. This includes projects 
completed by the City of Portland and the City of Gresham west of this project and the County’s own Sandy 
Blvd project at 230th and Sandy Blvd.  

Support letters submitted with this application praise the project because it provides better transit stops, 
safer crossings, sidewalks and bike lanes to disadvantaged communities. 
In addition to the comments received through the web-tool, the County received letters of support from Quail 
Hollow, a 55+ mobile home community; City of Fairview; TriMet; and Reynolds School District.  Their support is 
based on the knowledge that the disadvantaged community that this project serves would greatly benefit from 
the safety improvements proposed, including: sidewalks, bike lanes, ADA bus stop improvements, cross-walks, 
a turning lane, and improved street lighting.  Currently, elderly residents and children have to dash across a 
busy corridor to stand on an inadequately lit and narrow shoulder to wait for TriMet or the school bus.  
Persons with disabilities who live along this section of Sandy Boulevard cannot safely board a bus or travel 

Department of Community Services 
Transportation Division – Planning & Development 

1620 SE 190th Ave Portland, Oregon 97233 | Phone: 503.988.3582 | Email: ROW.Permits@multco.us 



down the street without needing a vehicle due to a lack of ADA-compliant facilities. Those who live or work in 
the area and want to walk or bike via one of the few east-west corridors north of I-84 will soon be able to do so 
on most of Sandy Boulevard, due to previously-funded RFFA projects, but will have to negotiate this 0.8 mile 
gap in pedestrian and bicycle facilities.  

The project closes a 0.8 mile gap in multimodal infrastructure and provides continuous pedestrian and 
bicycle facilities along a (5) mile corridor, applied in a consistent manner and leveraging other projects 
currently underway. 
The improvements included in this project proposal were designed to bring Sandy Boulevard up to continuous 
arterial standards with bike lanes, sidewalks, and planter strips to match existing and planned construction on 
either side of the project area.  The technical scoring criteria emphasize a physical separation between travel 
lanes and the bike lane and this approach was thoroughly considered by the County’s engineers. However, it 
was concluded that changing the travel pattern for only this 0.8 mile segment of Sandy Boulevard may actually 
decrease safety for the corridor.  The project area also is constrained by the amount of right of way as well as a 
stream crossing that would increase the project cost and could impact affordable housing located along the 
right of way. As noted above, this project leverages investments being made along the Sandy Blvd Corridor, 
completing remaining portions of the east-west Sandy Blvd corridor currently with no bike and pedestrian 
facilities. This includes projects completed by the City of Portland and the City of Gresham west of this project 
and the County’s own Sandy Blvd project at 230th and Sandy Blvd. 

The project achieves multiple transportation policy objectives by providing safer pedestrian crossings, 
sidewalks, bike lanes, and enhanced transit stops in an area with a higher than average population of low 
income, minority, and elderly adults. The project strives to meet the multiple, sometimes conflicting 
objectives of being both a Freight and an Active Transportation Corridor with physical and environmental 
constraints. 
While there fortunately have not been an excess of severe crashes in this area, this segment of Sandy 
Boulevard has experienced congestion and crashes due to the lack of a turning lane for a portion of the project 
area that has multiple driveways.  The introduction of a continuous turning lane, as well as bus pull outs and 
pedestrian and bicycle facilities will decrease conflicts between the multiple uses of this corridor for freight, 
residential, and future active transportation.  The addition of mid-block cross walks with rapid flashing beacons 
in addition to improved street lighting, sidewalks, and bike lanes will also greatly enhance safety and comfort 
for area residents to become active transportation users.  The technical scoring was narrowly focused on 
current crash data and an emphasis on buffered bike lanes while the project has many components that will 
provide a quality user experience in an area that has faced many barriers to active transportation.  It is also 
important to note that Sandy Boulevard is designated as Regional Freight Route, Bicycle Parkway, and 
Pedestrian Parkway.  The RFFA funding categories are separated between freight and active transportation, 
however, in managing this regional, multi-modal corridor a balance is needed that may not be well reflected in 
the scoring of just one of those modal needs.  

The project significantly leverages other local and regional funding to deliver a regionally significant project. 
The project leverages previous funding commitments made by JPACT and the Metro Council. 
Multnomah County has already spent $75,000 to bring the project to 20% design – which is what enables us to 
provide the project cost, timeline, and deliverability with a higher degree of confidence. Additionally the 
project is leveraging current County projects in the amount of $1.78 M ($659k from previous MTIP/RFFA 
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funds). Additionally Gresham and the City of Portland has invested in the segment of Sandy Boulevard that is 
within their jurisdictions improving biking and pedestrian facilities for this key east-west corridor for the 
region. 

The project is at 20% design, is well-scoped, and the project cost and timeline are well developed. Project 
readiness has repeatedly been emphasized through this MTIP/RFFA Process and the County has deliberately 
applied for a project that meets this goal of the region. 
This project is consistent with the RFFA objectives, including its emphasis on project-readiness, cost-
effectiveness, and coordination with partnering agencies.  Multnomah County has already invested in this 
project to 20% design phase and the County has experience at delivering large, federal aid projects. This 
project is one of the last gaps in a phased upgrade of Sandy Boulevard that has been supported by past RFFA 
investments and fulfills actions in multiple regional and local plans.  The project area is densely developed with 
affordable housing and is surrounded by a growing industrial employment center – major reasons for this 
corridor to be multi-modal and provide improved system connectivity.  The project also leverages multiple 
investments in the active transportation network in East County and has broad support from the East County 
communities and partnering agencies.   

Thank you for your detailed consideration of this project and your advancement of active transportation in 
East County.  If there is any clarification or additional information needed, please contact Joanna Valencia, 
Transportation Planning and Development Manager at 503-988-0219 or via email at 
Joanna.valencia@multco.us 

 

Thank you, 

 

Joanna Valencia 
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CITY OF 

PORTLAND, OREGON 
OFFICE OF PUBLIC SAFE'TY 

November 29, 2016 

Craig Dirksen, JPACT Chair 
Metro 
600 NE Grand Ave. 
Portland, OR 97232 

Dear Councilor Dirksen: 

COMMISSIONER STEVE NOVICK 
1221 SW 4th Ave. Suite 210 

Portland, ()regon 97204 
Phone: 503~823-4682 

Fax: (503)-823-4019 
novick@portlandoregon.gov 

Thank you for the opportunity to submit comments on the City of Portland's Regional Flexible Funding 
grant priorities. 

The City of Portland engaged in a robust project selection process to determine projects to submit for 
Regional Flexible Funding grants. We engaged the City's modal committees (Bicycle, Pedestrian and 
Freight) and the Transportation Justice Alliance. We also considered community feedback gathered 
during our recent Transportation System Plan update as well as a number of other ongoing planning 
processes. Each of the City's proposed projects will greatly benefit our City's transportation users and 
are high priority projects. 

Given that all of the projects are important to the City of Portland, we are now relying on the technical 
grant application scoring of the projects as well as the public feedback that Metro received during the 
public comment period. We are pleased to see that all of the City of Portland projects received 
significant public support. However, one Active Transportation project, the Brentwood-Darlington Safe 
Routes to School project, received an exceptional amount of support. Not only did the Brentwood-
Darlington project receive the highest number of positive comments in Metro's online tool, but project 
advocates sent postcards, spoke at multiple meetings, and sent in a petition with over 1000 signatures. 

If funding is formulated based only on technical rankings, Brentwood-Darlington's technical score would 
put it just below the funding line. However, given the magnitude of community support for this project, 
Portland is willing to make adjustments to our other high scoring projects to stretch the funding to 
include Brentwood-Darlington as well. We propose to rescope our budget request, and are willing to 
increase the local match on the following Active Transportation projects as reflected below: 

Port.land's.Active Transportation. Project .Priority Package 

• NE Halsey Safety and Access to Transit: $2,400,000 (revised down from $2,992,800) 
• Connected Cully: NE 72"d Ave Ped/Bike Parkway: $2,300,000 (revised down from $2,998,153) 
• Jade & Montavilla Connected Centers: $3,200,000 (revised down from $3,941,500) 
• Brentwood-Darlington Safe Routes to School: $2,200,000 (revised down from $3,100,850) 



For the Regional Freight Initiatives funding, we again are relying primarily on the technical scoring of the 
projects. 

Portland's Regional Freight Project Priority: 

• Central Eastside Access & Circulation Improvements project: $3,002,433 

If the projects listed above are funded, the City of Portland's total funding will be $13,102,433, which is 
$132,453 less than the City of Portland's projected funding amount based on the technical scores alone. 
This also puts the City of Portland's funding slightly lower (2%) than our proportional share of the 
funding based on population. We therefore believe that this package of projects should-be fully funded 
as proposed. 

Finally, we want to thank all of the Metro staff and leadership for their efforts on this process. We are 
excited to prepare for these additional projects to make active transportation and freight improvements 
in our region. 

Sincerely, 

Commissioner Steve Novick 



 

 
 
 

November 15, 2016 
 
 

Craig Dirksen, JPACT Chair 
Metro 
600 NE Grand Ave 
Portland 97232 

 
 

Dear Councilor Dirksen: 

 

WASHINGTON COUNTY 
 

OREGON 

 
 

Thank you for the opportunity Washington County Coordinating Committee has to submit 
comments on the Regional Flexible Funding grant application priorities. 

 
 

The WCCC strongly supports funding for the four projects from Washington County 
jurisdictions  that  the  technical  committee  ranked  highest  and  which  fell  above  the 
funding cutoff line of $7.34 Million for Regional Freight Initiative projects and $25.81 
Million for Active Transportation/Complete Streets projects.  In total, these four projects 
request funding for a total of $9,371,572 or 28% of the total $33.15 Million available. 
These projects are: 

 

 
Regional Freight Initiatives 

 
 

• Hunziker Industrial Core Connective Infrastructure. Submitted by the City of 
Tigard, this project ranked first by the committee. The grant funds will be used to 
construct access to a key industrial area in Tigard. The requested amount is 
$1,851,740. 

• Basalt Creek Extension: Grahams Ferry Rd to Boones Ferry Rd. Submitted by 
Washington County, this project ranked third by the Committee. The grant funds 
right-of-way acquisition for the Basalt Creek Extension and leverages local and 
regional funding already committed to advance this project, which is critical to 
serve future growth in a regionally significant industrial area. The requested 
amount is $3 Million. 

 

 
Active Transportation/Complete Streets Proposals 

• Beaverton Creek Trail: Westside Trail to Hocken Ave. Submitted by City of 
Beaverton and Tualatin Hills Parks and Recreation District, this project ranked fifth 
by the committee. The grant would fund a missing link in the Beaverton Creek 
Trail Crescent Connection. The requested amount is $3,892,399. 
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• Herman Rd Active Transportation Corridor. Submitted by the City of Tualatin, 
this project ranked ninth by the committee. The grant would fund the design of 
the active transportation corridor on Herman Road between 108th and Tualatin 
Road. The requested amount is $625,000. 

 
The Washington County Coordinating Committee supports advocating for funding of the 
Westside Trail Bridge Design, but not at the expense of displacing the two Active 
Transportation/Complete Streets projects "above the line." The Westside Trail Bridge 
Design project would complete the trail design across a major barrier of Hwy 26, is of 
regional significance, and was next highest technical scoring among Washington County 
projects at thirteenth. With an $800,000 request, it is a good candidate to move forward 
if funding is available. 

 
More information about the top five project priorities is attached. Please share them 
along with this letter with JPACT and Metro Council. 

 
We look forward to a successful completion of this process with upcoming discussion and 
action at JPACT and Metro Council. 

 

 
Thank you for your consideration, 

 
 
 
 

Roy Rogers 
Commissioner, Washington County Board of Commissioners 
Chairman, Washington County Coordinating Committee 

 
cc: Andrew Singelakis, Director Land Use & Transportation 

attachments 



Exhibit D to Resolution No. 16-4756 

2019-21 RECOMMENDED REGIONAL FLEXIBLE FUND GRANTEES CONDITIONS OF 
APPROVAL 
 
Conditions of approval are mechanisms to ensure the intent of the decision making body approving the 
projects is followed post allocation and into project design and construction. These conditions are 
intended to make sure that projects are built according to the elements proposed in the applications and 
approved by JPACT and Metro Council. Projects can be reviewed at any point in the process for 
consistency with the conditions of approval and action taken if they are not adhered to.  
 
The conditions of approval emerged from two avenues: 1) comments provided by Metro and ODOT staff; 
and 2) public comment received from the regional public comment period. Both public and staff 
comments were provided to the project applicants and Metro requested all project applicants respond to 
comments. Based on the responses, conditions of approval were developed.    
 
There are two sets of conditions which apply to projects: 1) conditions which address all projects; and 2) 
project specific conditions. The conditions for all projects outline expectations for which projects the 
funds are to be used, acknowledgments, and guidelines for design. The project-specific conditions outline 
expectations to create the best project possible. Many of the proposed projects are at different stages of 
development (e.g. some are in planning phases while others are ready for construction), so some of the 
same conditions were applied to projects based on the project’s stage in development.   
 
Conditions applied to all projects and programs:  

1. Funding is awarded to the JPACT-recommended projects for the 2019-21 Regional Flexible Fund 
Allocation. If any project is determined to be infeasible, or is completed without expending all of 
the flexible funds awarded, any remaining flexible funds for that project shall revert to the 
regional pool for the next flexible fund allocation (i.e. 2022-24), to be distributed among the 
region, per MTIP/RFFA policy. Or, the project sponsor/local jurisdiction receiving the flexible 
funds may request that JPACT reallocate the funds per the MTIP amendment process.  

 
2. The award amount is the total amount being provided to deliver the JPACT-recommended 

project. The project sponsor/local jurisdiction is expected to resolve any cost overruns or 
unexpected costs to emerge. It is understood by the project sponsor/local jurisdiction that Metro 
does not have any further financial commitment/responsibility beyond providing the amount 
awarded.  

 
3. Project scopes will include what is written in their project application narrative and project 

refinements in response to comments. Requests for adjustments to project scopes shall be made in 
writing to the MTIP Project Manager utilizing the amendment procedures adopted in the MTIP 
(2018-21 MTIP amendment procedures are currently defined in chapter 6). Changes in project 
scopes must be approved by Metro to ensure the original intent of the project is still being 
delivered. 

 
4. All projects will be consistent with street design guidelines as defined in the Creating Livable 

Streets guidebook (Metro; 2nd edition; June 2002 or subsequent edition in effect at the time a 
funding intergovernmental agreement is signed), as determined by the Metro Planning Director or 
designee. 

 
5. All projects with bicycle and pedestrian components will update local network maps and provide 

relevant bike and pedestrian network data to Metro. Metro will provide guidelines on network 
data submissions upon request. Additionally all projects will implement sufficient wayfinding 
signage consistent with Metro sign guidelines. (Ex. Metro’s Intertwine Design Guidelines: 
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Exhibit D to Resolution No. 16-4756 

http://library.oregonmetro.gov/files//intertwine_regional_trail_signage_guidelines.pdf) The 
Intertwine Design Guidelines will be updated to be consistent with federal guidelines. 

 
6. All projects with ITS elements will be consistent with National ITS Architecture and Standards 

and Final Rule (23 CFR Section 940) and Regional ITS Architecture. This includes completing a 
systems engineering process during project development to be documented through the systems 
engineering form and submitted to Metro for inventory purposes. For further guidance, consult 
ODOT’s ITS compliance checklist at: 
https://www.oregon.gov/ODOT/HWY/ITS/Documents/ITS%20Systems%20Engineering%20Che
cklist.pdf 

 
7. All project public notifications and materials created or printed for the purposes of the project, 

including both printed and web-based information, shall acknowledge Metro as a partner. 
Acknowledgement can be in the form of: include the Metro logo on print or online materials, 
spoken attribution, and/or Metro staff at events. Metro will provide partners with Metro logos and 
usage guidelines upon request. 

 
8.  All projects will meet federal Title VI and Environmental Justice requirements and Metro 

guidelines for public involvement (as applicable to the project phase, including planning and 
project development) as self-certified in each application. As appropriate, local data and 
knowledge shall be used to supplement analysis and inform public involvement. Metro guidelines 
for public involvement can be found in the Public Engagement Guide Appendix G: Local 
Engagement and Non-Discrimination Checklist. 
(http://www.oregonmetro.gov/sites/default/files/final_draft_public_engagement_guide_112113.p
df ) 

 
9. Per new federal requirements all projects will implement monitoring measures and performance 

evaluation to be reviewed by Metro. Performance evaluation measures are to be responsive to 
MAP-21 and FAST Act requirements and relevant to the type of project and project phase. 
(http://www.fhwa.dot.gov/tpm/about/nhpp.cfm) Additionally, all projects will share monitoring 
data and information upon request by Metro.  

 
10. Lead agencies awarded RFFA will comply with ODOT Local Agency Liaison (LAL) project re-

submission requirements (e.g. completion of detailed scope of work, budget, project prospectus, 
etc.) as deemed required and in the proper format as part of the federal delivery process to 
complete required MTIP & STIP programming, initiate development and execution of the 
Intergovernmental Agreement (IGA), plus obligate and expend awarded federal funds for the 
project. 

 
11. Projects to be funded via an exchange of federal funds for local funding will be subject to 

concurrence with ODOT that the project does not contain any conflicts with ODOT right-of-way 
or facilities, and must comply with Metro’s requirements for funding as defined through an 
intergovernmental agreement.. 

 
 
Active Transportation and Complete Streets projects: 

 
City of Gresham – Complete Cleveland Street 

a. No additional conditions. 
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City of Portland – Brentwood-Darlington Safe Routes to School 

a. Project scope will be reduced by eliminating the segment from 32nd to 52nd, and the connection 
from 87th and Flavel to the Springwater Corridor. 

b. The segment from 32nd to 52nd will be constructed at a later time using local funds. 
c. PBOT and Portland Parks and Recreation are discussing using local funds to construct the 

connection to the Springwater Corridor. 
d. PBOT will increase amount of local matching funds from $3,100,000 to $3,150,000. 

 
City of Portland – Cully Walking and Biking Parkway 

a. The project will utilize a neighborhood greenway design between Sandy and Prescott. 
b. The project is a candidate for funding via a federal funding exchange, as it does not impact any 

ODOT facilities or any NHS roadways. 
c. PBOT has requested a project start date in 2017 or 2018. 

 
City of Portland – Halsey Street Safety and Access to Transit 

a. Project scope will be reduced by removing elements redundant with the Seventies Neighborhood 
Greenway project. That project includes re-striping of NE Halsey St west of 80th Ave, and the 
crossing in the vicinity of 65th and Halsey. 

b. PBOT will increase amount of local matching funds from $2,167,200 to $2,580,000. 
 
City of Portland – Jade and Montavilla Connected Centers 

a. Project scope will be reduced by removing the element improving SE Alder St from 82nd to 84th. 
If anticipated circulation changes around 82nd/Stark/Washington are approved by ODOT and 
implemented, the need to address cut-through traffic on Alder is removed. 

b. PBOT will increase amount of local matching funds from $3,941,500 to $3,994,000. 
 

City of Oregon City – Molalla Avenue Walking and Biking Improvements 
a. Project is a candidate for funding via a federal funds exchange. Scope will be adjusted so as not 

to impact OR 213 if doing so would create an issue with using local funding on the project. 
b. TriMet has committed $21,000 in transit stop amenities in the project area, based on a RFFA 

funding award. 
c. The City has requested a project start date in 2018.  

 
City of Tualatin – Herman Road Walking and Biking Improvements 

a. No additional conditions. 
 
City of West Linn – Highway 43 Walking and Biking Improvements 

a. ODOT has committed $1,100,000 in funding to this project. 
b. The City will increase amount of local matching funds from $1,310,000 to $1,710,000. 

 
City of Wilsonville – I-5 Walking and Biking Bridge 

a. No additional conditions. 
 
Regional Freight Initiatives: 
 
City of Portland – Central Eastside Access & Circulation Improvements 

a. PBOT will increase amount of local matching funds from $2,400,000 to $2,596,554. 
b. PBOT will seek additional potential cost savings through various means, including federal funds 

exchange and project scope adjustments. These further cost savings, up to $210,000, will be 
added to 2019-21 RFFA funding for Regional Freight Studies. 
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City of Tigard – Hunziker Road Industrial Area 

a. Project is a candidate for federal funds exchange. The City has indicated a potential cost savings 
of $30,000 by using local funding on the project. 

b. The City will seek additional cost savings through scope reductions or using development 
funding to pay for certain project elements (i.e. sidewalks fronting developed parcels) to 
accommodate a total reduction in RFFA funding from $1,851,740 to $1,730,516. Any change in 
implementation or scope reduction must be approved by the Metro Planning & Development 
Director as consistent with the overall objectives and expected outcomes of the original 
application.  

 
Washington County – Basalt Creek Parkway Extension 

a. The County will seek additional cost savings or increase local funding to reduce their RFFA 
award to $2,803,605. 

 
Metro – Regional Freight Studies 

a. As noted above, RFFA cost savings achieved by PBOT on the Central Eastside project, up to 
$210,000, will be repurposed to conduct freight studies on behalf of the region. 

b. Specific studies to be funded through this method will be brought before TPAC for discussion 
and input prior to commencing work and approved through the annual Unified Planning Work 
Program (UPWP) adoption process. 

 
Planning and Region-wide Programs: 
  
The high capacity transit bond payment will be completed consistent with Metro Resolution 10-4185 
regarding the multi-year commitment of regional flexible funds and the subsequent Metro and TriMet 
intergovernmental agreement to implement Resolution 10-4185. 
 
Planning activities and region-wide programs funded with regional flexible funds must be implemented 
consistent with the Unified Planning Work Program (UPWP). Additionally, the following programs and 
planning activities are guided by and must be consistent with the following plans and legislation or as 
updated by any subsequent legislation (including most current UPWP) adopted by JPACT and the Metro 
Council directing program or plan activities: 
 

• Transit Oriented Development: TOD Strategic Plan 
• Regional Travel Options: RTO Strategic Plan (to be updated in 2017-18 to include guidance for 

additional investments for Safe Routes to School and 2014 Climate Smart Strategy 
implementation.) 

• Corridor and Systems Planning, Regional Freight Studies: Unified Planning Work Program, 2014 
Regional Transportation Plan and its components, including 2010 Regional Transportation 
System Management and Operations Plan, 2010 Regional Freight Plan, 2014 Regional Active 
Transportation Plan, and 2014 Climate Smart Strategy 

• Transportation System Management and Operations: 2014 RTP – TSMO vision and plan 
components; 2010-2020 Regional TSMO Plan (to be updated in 2017-2018 to include guidance 
for Climate Smart Strategy implementation.) 

• High Capacity Transit development 
 
Requests for adjustments to program activities shall be made in writing to the UPWP Project 
Manager utilizing the amendment procedures adopted in the UPWP. Requests for changes in regional 
flexible fund allocations to region-wide programs or planning shall be made in writing to the MTIP 
Project Manager utilizing the amendment procedures adopted in the MTIP. 

4 
 



 
 

Materials following this page were distributed at the meeting. 



September 23, 2016

2018 REGIONAL TRANSPORTATION PLAN

oregonmetro.gov/rtp

Page 1



oregonmetro.gov/rtp.

Page 2



Matthew Garrett 
Director 
Oregon Department of Transportation 
355 Capitol Street 
Salem, OR  97301 
 

{DATE} 
 

Dear Director Garrett, 
 
Our (department/agency/organization/city/county) wrote you in (August/September/October) about 
the importance of the Congestion Mitigation and Air Quality (CMAQ) program as a policy approach to 
improving air quality throughout our state, and particularly in the Portland metropolitan region. We 
appreciate your attention and your staff’s continued commitment to ensuring that our state addresses 
air quality concerns caused by transportation emissions in a thoughtful, strategic manner. We also want 
to take this time to reiterate the extent to which our region relies on our CMAQ funding to protect our 
air quality, leverage additional federal transportation dollars and bring them into the state, and support 
economic development in our region and throughout the state. Without a robust CMAQ program, our 
region will not be able to continue our current air quality commitments, jeopardizing our transportation 
system, economic growth, and public health. 
 
CMAQ funds are a major component of the region’s flexible transportation funding resources and have 
long been used by the region to leverage significant local and federal matching investments in projects 
that directly benefit air quality. (Optional language for agnecies with RFFA project funding): At <insert 
name of jurisdiction>, we have been identified for funding to build <insert project name and short 
description>. This project will improve air quality and <insert short description of other benefits>. A 
reduction in CMAQ funding puts this project, and many others of similar benefit, at risk of not being 
constructed. 
 
In response to our designation as a non-attainment area, our region developed a long-term plan, most 
of which is now enrolled into state requirements and which will remain in perpetuity in order to help the 
state meet its own air quality goals. This plan requires sustained, committed funding, program 
management, and prioritization of air quality cleanup in order to continue to improve our air quality and 
meet federal standards. As even our existing CMAQ funds are insufficient to meet our current 
commitments, we have leveraged other federal funds to support our program, and brought in an 
additional $2 billion in federal funding to the state through our CMAQ dollars. A reallocation of CMAQ 
funds to other jurisdictions would irreparably damage the region’s ability to pursue a comprehensive, 
multi-modal transportation investment strategy that meets the state and federal air quality mandates 
placed on the region. 
 
The transportation finance impacts to our region, should we lose CMAQ funding, are obvious. However, 
given our contingency requirements under our air quality plan, a loss of funding could have significant 
economic development impacts as well. As a region, we protected our ability to grow our industrial and 
light industrial sectors by emphasizing transportation control measures to address our air quality 
concerns. Should we again fall into nonattainment, our industrial growth allowance would be 
eliminated, curtailing the ability of current companies to grow or new companies to move here. In 
addition, existing companies who emit our at-risk pollutants would be required to significantly decrease 
their current emissions, risking financial viability. No other region faces these same level of economic 



risks, which is why you have heard from leading businesses and business advocacy organizations from 
Portland as well as our government agencies. 
 
Finally, as the state’s largest employment and population center, our air quality has significant impacts 
on public health and the environment. Our region has notably struggled with air quality concerns over 
the past few years, and while those have been due to non-mobile point sources, these incidents 
underline the impact that any air quality failure has on our more than 1.6 million residents. A lapse in air 
quality management, or even in continued progress, has a bigger impact here than in anywhere else in 
the state. Our transportation emissions, while declining on a per-capita basis, still make up the largest 
source of emissions in the Portland region. While we contribute significant local investment and 
leverage the resources we have, we also rely on robust financial support from the state to make sure 
those pollution levels remain acceptable from a public health standpoint. 
 
The CMAQ program is a powerful tool, but it must be wielded carefully and intentionally to produce 
long-term results. Our region has done so, and so successfully that many of our commitments are now 
reflected in the Statewide Improvement Plan for air quality and other state mandates, such as our 
greenhouse gas reduction requirements. We will continue to make progress as long as we have the 
funding to do so, but a loss of any CMAQ monies jeopardize a program we have spent decades building. 
We urge you to find a resolution to the current CMAQ process that protects programs and commitments 
that are in place and already working. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
 
CC: Chair Baney, OTC Commission 
 







 Ensure that critical lifeline corridors are able to withstand a seismic event.











2019-21 RFFA Step 2 
Project Recommendation 
Dan Kaempff - Metro 
Presentation to JPACT 
January 19, 2017 



Today’s purpose 

Discussion and 
requested action on the 
TPAC-recommended 
package of RFFA Step 2 
project investments. 



TPAC-preferred methodology 

Take a balanced approach in using:  
Technical rating of policy objectives 
Public comment 
Subregional priorities 
RFFA policy objectives 

Illustrated via “Example B” in last month’s 
materials 



How final package was developed 

Additional matching funds

Scope reductions 

Federal funding transfers (defederalization) 

Final reductions from original request: 
Active Transportation - $3.82M  
Freight - $1.01M 



Defederalization 

Four of the 13 projects are potential 
candidates 

Projects with no existing or planned 
federal funding 

Not impacting NHS or ODOT facilities 

Results in cost savings, advanced 
timelines 



TPAC recommendation 

3 projects* 
$7.34 million Freight 

10 projects 
$25.81 million 

Active 
Transp. 



Regional Freight Studies 

PBOT pledged to look for additional cost 
savings from their Central Eastside freight 
project 

Will continue work used to better 
understand the region’s freight mobility 
needs, prepare for other funding 
opportunities 

Maximum amount = $210,000 



Division St. project 

TPAC recommended JPACT discuss 
Gresham’s Division St. project, 
relative to the region’s investment in 
the Division Bus Project 

Funding for either project 
recommended at $3,141,156 

 



Discussion & action requested 

Affirm that this package of projects 
best meets the region’s needs, or 
modify as desired 

Request action taken to adopt a final 
2019-21 RFFA Step 2 package 

 



Addendum to Exhibit D 

Conditions of Approval, Active Transportation 
and Complete Streets Projects, add: 

 



Central Eastside access and circulation 
improvements I $2,SoS,879 
For the City of Portland to reconstruct freight 
access and movement through key intersections 
around the Central Eastside Industrial District. 
Includes improved traffic signals and bike lanes for 
safer crossings. 

Beaverton Creek Trail I $3,693,212 
For Tualatin Hills Park & Recreation District to 
complete 1.5 miles of the Beaverton Creek Trail to 
provide people walking and biking an off-street link 
from Hacken Avenue to the Westside Trail. 

Hunziker Road industrial area 
transportation infrastructure I $1,730 
For the City of Tigard to add a road connection for 
freight and commercial vehicles to avoid congestion 
near Hwy 217 and 1-5 interchange. Improves access 
to undeveloped industrial and commercial property 
in the Hunziker Industrial Core. 

I 
Herman Road walking and biking 
improvements project engineering I $625,ooo 
For the City of Tualatin to complete project 
engineering to create separated bike lanes, 
sidewalks and transit stops along Herman Road 
to better connect jobs, shopping and schools in 
Tualatin. 

Basalt Creek Parkway extension I $2,803,605 
For Washington County to complete Basalt Creek 
Parkway to improve freight access and reduce 
detours through surrounding communities. 
Improves safety by separating bike lanes from truck 
traffic. 
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Interstate 5 walking and biking bridge I 
s1.55o,ooo 
For the City of Wilsonville to construct a walking 
and biking bridge over Southeast Boones Ferry 
Road and Southwest Town Center Loop West. 
Connects neighborhoods to existing pedestrian and 
bike trails, transit, shopping and jobs. 

Cully walking and biking parkway I 
$2,200,000 
For the City of Portland to create a high-quality 
walking and biking parkway along Northeast 
72nd Avenue through the heart of the Cully 
neighborhood. Includes lighting and street trees. 
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Halsey Street safety and access to transit I 
$2,400,000 
For the City of Portland to provide improvements on 
Halsey Street around the 82nd Avenue MAX station. 
Includes intersection redesigns, better bus stops 
and crosswalks, bike lanes and a biking and walking 
path. 
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Jade and Montavilla connected centers I 
$3,200,000 
For the City of Portland to construct improvements 
for biking and walking. Includes street and sidewalk 
lighting, new sidewalks, bike lanes and paths, and 
crosswalks. 

Complete Cleveland Street I $3,141,156 
For the City of Gresham to improve Cleveland 
Avenue between Stark and Burnside. Constructs 
bike lanes, sidewalks, curbs and improved 
crossings providing a safe, direct link between 
downtown Gresham and the Gresham Vista 
Business Park. 

/ 
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Brentwood-Darlington safe route~ to school I 
$2,200,000 
For the City of Portland to construct sidewalks 
to fill critical gaps in the walking network in the 

He Brentwood-Darlington neighborhood. 
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Highway 43 walking and biking 
improvements I $3,000,000 
For the City of West Linn to improve Highway 43 for 
walking, biking, using transit and driving. Includes 
sidewalks, separated bike lanes, marked crosswalks, 
improved transit stops and lighting. 

Molalla Avenue walking and biking 
improvements I $3,800,632 
For the City of Oregon City to improve Molalla 
Avenue for more people to walk, bike and use 
transit, better connecting downtown Oregon City to 
Clackamas Community College and homes on the 
west side of the city to jobs on the north and east 
sides. Includes bike lanes, street trees and lighting, 
wide sidewalks, better bus stops and safer street 
crossings. 



January 18, 2017 

Oregon Metro 
Councilor Craig Dirksen, JPACT Chair 
600 NE Grand Avenue 
Portland1 OR 97232 

Re: RFFA Allocation & Division Street project 

Dear Councilor Dirksen and members of JPACT: 

We represent people of all ages, abilities, and backgrounds who need safe options to 
get to work, to school, and across the street, many of whom live, work, and play in 
East Portland and East Multnomah County. We urge you to reconsider the urgent 
need to fund the Complete Division Street project put forward to the Regional 
Flexible Fund Allocation. While other projects on the list are worthy, Complete 
Division Street rises to the top because of the drastic safety need and impact on 
more vulnerable communities who rely on walking, bicycling, and transit in this 
dangerous corridor. 

Division Street through Portland and Gresham is a regionally significant corridor, 
poised for major transit investment through the Division BRT project in the coming 
years. Division is also recognized by Metro as a high-crash street greatly in need of 
safety fixe5, and there have been two tragic fatalities on Division in the past month 
alone. 

The current RFF allocation is the clearest and fastest way to help leverage the 
coming BRT funds and serve the vulnerable populations who rely on Division Street 
to meet their basic needs. This is an opportunity to prioritize the needs for safety 
improvements on a high crash, high use corridor like Division. 

Consider East Multnomah County Transportation Committee's (EMCTC) letter of 
support for Completing Division Street: Birdsdale to Wallula (City of Gresham) 

This project leverages the Powell Division High Capacity Transit Project and 
supports access to key regional destinations in a currently auto-centric 
environment. The project fills an active transportation gap by adding 
continuous sidewalks, curbs, ADA compliant curb ramps and bike lanes on 
Division between Birdsdale and Wallula. Travel as a pedestrian or bicyclist 
within this 5 lane arterial is not a safe environment creating a barrier for the 
community which consists of higher than average low income, low English 
proficiency, non-white, young, and persons with disabilities. 

During the RFFA review process, Metro's Transportation Policy Advisory Committee 
(TPAC) agreed that public comment should be weighed in the decision-making 
process. Public Comment was significantly in favor of Division Street, with 18 marks 
of 'very high support' and 1 mark of 'no support'. 



We urge you to leverage local, regional, state and federal funding to achieve local 
visions that align with the region's desired outcomes, including safety, access for 
low-income communities, and a commitment of regional flexible transportation 
funds for access to transit. Please prioritize a regionally significant and urgently 
needed project by putting the Complete Division Street project back above the line 
for funding. 

Thank you. 

Yours sincerely, 

Lori Boisen 
Executive Director 
Division Midway Alliance 

Heidi Guenin 
Public health representative 
Powell/Division Steering Committee 

Duncan Hwang-
Associate Director 
Asian Pa.cj.fic American Network of Oregon 

"' Noel Mickelberry 
Executive Director 
Oregon Walks · 

Vivian Satterfield 
Deputy Director 
OPAL Environmental Justice 

Kari Schlosshauer 
Pacific Northwest Regional Policy Manager 
Safe Routes to School National Partnership 

Todd Struble 
Jade District Manager 
Jade District 



East Multnomah County 
Transportation Committee 

City of Fairview City of Gresham City of Troutdale City of Wood Village Multnomah County Port of Portland 

January 17, 2017 

Metro 
Attn.: Craig Dirksen, JPACT Chair 
600 NE Grand Avenue 
Portland, OR 97232-2736 

Re: MTIP Regional Flexible Fund Allocation (RFFA) EMCTC Endorsement of Cleveland Project 

Dear Councilor Dirksen: 

At its January 9, 2017 meeting, members of the East Multnomah County Transportation Committee (EMCTC) voted 
unanimously to prioritize the City of Gresham's "Complete Cleveland Street" project for Regional Flexible Funds 
Allocation (RFFA). After much discussion and consideration, members of the committee agreed that this project is the 
best suited of three East County projects proposed to be funded through this round of RFFA. While the other two 
projects, Complete Division Street and Sandy Boulevard, are certainly warranted and very necessary projects, the 
Cleveland project was prioritized based on the following primary points: 

• The Cleveland project leverages prior RFFA funding that resulted in 100% design and a portion of 
constructing the segment of Cleveland from Division to Stark. Thus, the proposed project is "shovel ready" 
and will fully complete construction of this segment of Cleveland. 

• The project is regionally significant. It directly links Downtown Gresham to the Gresham Vista Business Park 
and other employment areas on Stark. 

• Completing this segment of Cleveland to its full build-out of two travel lanes, a center turn lane, sidewalks, 
and bike lanes represent the opportunity to fulfill decades of promises to construct these elements to the 
residents in that area. 

• Unlike the other two East County projects, this segment of Cleveland largely does not have an opportunity to 
be constructed with new development; existing land uses are built out and thus the trigger for frontage 
improvements are highly unlikely. Grant funding is largely the only opportunity to build this segment. 

On behalf of EMCTC members please consider our endorsement for the Cleveland project as one that has been fully 
vetted and we fully support this project. Please feel free to contact Joanna Valencia at 503-988-0219 or via email at 
joanna.valencia@multco.us if you have any questions. 

With best regards, 

C/\&il ~ 
Lori Stegmann, Chair 
East Multnomah County Transportation Committee 

cc: Mayor Ted Tosterud, Fairview 
Councilor Jerry Hinton, Gresham 
Mayor Casey Ryan, Troutdale 
Councilor Tim Clark, Wood Village 
Emerald Bogue, Port of Portland 
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